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February 2016 CIRCULATION: 1,299 
Wamboin Community Assn: www.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Bywong Community: www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

Fire Brigade: http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 
All proceeds from advertisements after printing costs go to the Wamboin Community Association which started The Whisper as a 

community newsletter in 1981 and continues to own it.  The newsletter comes out at the start of each month, except January.   It is 

distributed to all letterboxes in Wamboin, Bywong and of Palerang Council residents just southeast of the Federal Highway. Contributions 

from all residents are encouraged, valued and the main content of the newsletter.  On contentious matters the Community Association will 

strive to maintain a balance.  The current editor is Ned Noel, 17 Reedy Creek Place, Wamboin, 2620, phone 6238-3484.  Please email 

contributions to either whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au or to nednoel@optusnet.com.au or mail them or drop them off.  The deadline 

for each issue is the last Sunday night of the month before, so the deadline for the March 2016 issue issue is 7 pm Sunday night, February 

28.   Then the new issue goes to volunteer deliverers by the first Sunday of the new month and is also available at 

www.wamboincommunity.asn.au .  

.  

LIFE THREATENING EMERGENCIES Fire/Police/Ambulance  - Dial Triple Zero (000) All Hours 
Bungendore Police:  6238 1244   Wamboin Fire Brigade Info Centre: 0409 991 340    Ambulance Bookings: 131233 

    LOCAL  FACILITIES AND CONTACTS 
Wamboin Community Assn Je  Jenny Richards, President   6238 1329 president@wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Bywong Community Anne Goonan, President  president@bywongcommunity.org.au 

Fire Brigade Geoff Foster, Captain 0409 991 340  captain.brigade@wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Resident Palerang Councillor Pete Harrison 0427 711 028  cr.pete.harrison@palerang.nsw.gov.au 

Resident Palerang Councillor Keith France 0427 365 715 cr.keith.france@palerang.nsw.gov.au 

Wamboin Markets Lance and Meriel Schultz 6238 3309 Lmsconsulting@bigpond.com 

Sutton School Playgroup Emma Harriden, Convenor 0448 478 953 ce.harriden@bigpond.com 

Landcare Kathy Handel, Secretary 6238 3596 khandel@bigpond.net.au 

Community Nurse  Heather Morrison, Bungendore 6238 1333  

NSW Emergency Services NSW Call Centre, Staff 132 500 For assistance in storm or flood emergency 

NSW Emergency Svcs Adm Colin Brown, Controller 6238 0222   For non-urgnt help, answd by local volunteer 

Justice of the Peace Peter Greenwood, JP 6238 3358  

Justice of the Peace Keith France, JP 6238 3596  

Justice of the Peace Margaret Fletcher, JP 6238 1211  

Justice of the Peace Jill Sedaitis, JP 6236 9559  

Wamboin Pony Club Leanne Quick, Club Captain 6238 3435  

Geary’s Gap Pony Club Cameron Smith, contact 0419 449 747  

Wamboin Play Group Linda Uzubalis, Convener 0410 294 420 Linda.uzubalis@gmail.com 

Scouts Pete Harrison 6238 3525  

Bywong Hall Bookings Ann Sloan, contact  lrrhallbywong@gmail.com 

Wamboin Hall Bookings Joan Mason, contact  6238 3258          joan.mason@internode.on.net 

Church - Anglican Robyn Robertson, Warden 6238 3202  

KYB Bible Study Group Yvonne Barrett, contact 6230 3539   

Golf Peter Greenwood, Golfer 6238 3358 p.greenwood2@bigpond.com 

Injured Wildlife Wildcare, Helpline 6299 1966  

Wonderful Wmen of Wmb Gail Ritchie Knight, Contact 0416 097 500 Whirlwind1@argonite.com.au 

Lake George VIEW Club Pauline Segeri, contact 6238 1996  

Wamboin Book Group Alice Scott, Secretary 6238 3178  

YOUNG ENTREPRENEURS 
Alana Stenning Pet sitting 6238 3030 Lydia Milos Babysitting, petsitting 6238 3559 

Fiona Skea baby sitting 6238 3290 Ashleigh Caird baby sitting 6238 0746 

Genevieve Phipps Babysitting/pet sitting 6238 1660 Gabrielle Simpkin baby sitting/ pets sitting 6238-1335 

Mara Sutcliffe pet sitting 6238 3228 Jack&Matilda Whitney childpet&homesttg,oddjobs 6238 3059 

Jordan Brown baby sitting 0414-907-921 Ethan Laver    Outdoor Jobs 6236 9809 

Rebecca Purdie   pet/horse sitting   6238 3343 Sammi Quick Petsitting & good w. horses 0438154840 

Laura Worden baby/pet/house sitting 0458788486    

http://www.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
http://www.bywongcommunity.org.au/
http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
mailto:whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au
mailto:nednoel@optusnet.com.au
http://www.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
mailto:lrrhallbywong@gmail.com
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KARELIA RIDING INSTRUCTION 
Where the horses aren’t just lesson horses, they’re part of the family 

 

 

 Regular Private lessons with qualified EA NCAS Dressage Coach 
 Pay as you go - no whole term payments required. 
 Quiet well educated dressage horses who love their job, or bring your own horse 
 Parent and child lessons or bring the whole family 
 Horse Management lessons 
 Preparation for Horse ownership Lessons 
 Karelia Riding Club for junior riders with 

group lessons  and day programs 
 Holiday programs 
 Open 7 days 8am -8pm (evening lessons 

under lights) 
 Horses for sale or assistance with choosing the 

right horse 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Call or text Angela now to book your lesson 0416 335217 
Karelia Riding Instruction, 2 Clare Lane, Bywong 2621 

See website www.kareliariding.com.au and like us on Facebook. 
 

Karelia is proudly sponsored by 

  THE FEED SHED Bungendore         Southern Tablelands Equine Dentistry 
  The Equine Touch                                 David Le Mesurier Hoofcare 

 

 

http://www.kareliariding.com.au/
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 Welcome back everyone and I hope everyone had an enjoyable Christmas period. This is our first edition of The 

Whisper for 2016 and I hope everyone is enjoying the rain as much as we are. The garden is thriving! 

 Wamboin Community Carols– Going back to December 18th 2015 the Community Association held its annual 

Christmas Carol Night. A bit of a change of format from other years but crowd attendance was large and I believe I can say 

that an excellent night was had by all who attended. My thanks go to everyone who helped to make this event a success for our 

community. Many people help to make the Carols Night the success that it has been but a couple of people deserve a special 

mention so thank you to Jenny Warren (who helped tirelessly), Anita Richards for a lot of behind the scenes support and a 

special thank you to our musician on the night Adam Conroy and his students who played up a storm. Thank you also to all the 

children involved in the Playgroup item and the play. The children were magnificent. Thank you. 

 Palerang Council Amalgamation – As most of you already know the N.S.W. State Government following an agenda 

only known to itself, is pressuring our local council – Palerang – to amalgamate. The question is of course with whom and how 

much of it? This is a very serious issue if we are to have any say in what happens in our local area. For those of you who are 

unaware of the two proposals offered I strongly urge you to go to the following website and read BOTH proposals. 

www.councilboundaryreview.nsw.gov.au is the website if you haven't already seen the information in the local papers. As a 

resident of this council area you are entitled to submit a written opinion to The Delegate nominated in the website relating to 

Palerang Council and submissions will be accepted up to 5:00 pm 28th February 2016. There will be two public inquiry 

meetings held (also outlined in the relevant website and in the local papers) where people may come but if you wish to speak at 

these meetings you must apply without delay. At the time of writing these Notes the WCA as an organisation, did not have a 

position on this however I expect that to change within the next day. What we really need to know is what the public out there 

in Wamboin feel about this? Please, please, come to our next general meeting (information below) and tell us what your 

opinions are so that we may proceed feeling that we are supporting the views of the majority of the community. If you can't 

make the meeting members of the Committee can be reached via the information on our own WCA website. 

 WCA Meeting – Our first WCA meeting for the year will be held at 7:30 pm on 16th February 2016 at the 

Community Hall in Bingley Way. Any interested person of the community is very welcome to attend. Our meetings are held 

on the third Tuesday evening of each month except for January so come along and see what's happening. 

 Clean Up Australia Day – Clean up Australia Day is fast approaching and its time to clean up Wamboin. Sunday 5th 

March is our nominated day so please come along to the Community Hall on that morning and sign up to tidy up an area or 

stretch of road in Wamboin and make it beautiful. Any questions can be forwarded to either myself or Lofty Mason our Clean-

Up Co-ordinator. 

 That's it from me for this month. See you next month.  -- Jenny Richards ( President) 

 

Local Gardening  

TidyUp Service 
 

$80 : 2 hours  
 

Ring Martin 62 303 306 

Martin@MartinsOrganics.com.au 

www.MartinsOrganics.com.au 

 

BRUCIC EXCAVATIONS 
Trucks, Bobcats and Excavators 

for HireRock Hammer, Auger and Pallet Forks,  Roadworks, 

House Sites, Sheds & Garages, 

Water Tanks, Footings,  Sand & Gravel, Landscape Supplies 

Supply and Install Septic Tanks and Absorption Trenches 

Enquiries Phone Darko 

  6238-1884    Mobile  0408 682 191 
 

 

SZT RURAL WEED SPRAYING SERVICE.  
We are situated in Carwoola NSW near Queanbeyan,           

Our equipment includes:                                                                                                                     

. Quad bike with a 55 l spray unit for hard to reach places and for faster job completion.  

. Land cruiser Ute with spot spray unit for larger spot spraying applications. 

. Hardi 600l boom/ spot spray unit with a 6 meter boom driven by a 90 hp tractor for larger scale jobs. 

Please give us a call today to organize an obligation free quote and to determine which solution is best to 

control your weed problem. 

Sean Terho: 0433 702 308   ABN: 32-334-278-023 

 

                   
Wamboin 

Community Association 

President’s Paragraphs 
 

mailto:Martin@MartinsOrganics.com.au
http://www.martinsorganics.com.au/


Wamboin Whisper, February 2016, Page 4 of  24 

 

 

 

  



Wamboin Whisper, February 2016, Page 5 of  24 

 

 

 

 

 At its last meeting the BCA committee considered general timing for the regular events over 2016. Currently the dates 

for these functions have been decided as – 

 2016 Car Boot Sale: Slated for Sunday 20 March 2016.  

 2016 Clean Up Australia Day:  Presently projected for Sunday 29th May 2016. 

 The committee decided against adhering to the traditional day in March, and instead opted for a bit later in the year 

when the weather is cooler.  

 The committee also recognises that rubbish on our major roads is a big and ongoing problem. Addressing this probably 

requires more concerted action than a single half day effort from residents. Discussion on this will continue, and any ideas 

from interested people would be welcome - please contact president@bywongcomunity.org.au  

 2016 Trivia Night:  Saturday evening of 16 July 2016. 

 2016 AGM: Monday 8
th

 August 2016.  

 2016 Christmas Drinks: Friday 9
th

 December 2016. 

 2016 Information Night:  No date yet finalized, but the topic suggested is on general medical and other support 

services available in the region. Bungendore Medical Centre will be approached as possible presenter, and further information 

will be sourced and provided to the committee.  

 Next Bywong Community Association meeting: Monday 8 February at 7.30 pm. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Bywong 

Community News 

www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

 

Anne Goonan, President 

This News Put Together 

by the Bywong Committee 
 

 

Friendly Local Man 

With Free Advice on Plant Hire 

And Driveway Repairs 

Bobcat, Excavator, Truck, Forklift 

With All Attachments 

Big or Small Jobs Welcomed 

Back on Deck After Knee 

Replacement 

Happy to Work When You Are At Home 

Including Weekends 

Phone Rex 

  H 6238 3090     M 0418 624 630 

 
MR SWEEP CHIMNEY & FLUE CLEANING 

Slow Combustion & Open Fires Swept 

Repairs & maintenance 
SPRING DISCOUNTS NOW AVAILABLE 

Chimney Dampers & Bird/Possum Mesh                 

Pre Gas Chimney Cleaning 

Roof Ventilators Supplied and Installed                   

Fire Bricks for Slow Combustion Heaters 

Safety Checks Available                                           

Flue Extensions & Top Caps 

S/C Heaters Removed or Replaced   

Glass Replacements and Door Seals 

Smoke Detectors Supplied and Installed                   

Heater Fans Serviced and Replaced 

For appointments or further information please phone Brian   

6258 -1792 

 

  

mailto:president@bywongcomunity.org.au
http://www.bywongcommunity.org.au/events/bywong-community-christmas-drinks-2015
http://www.bywongcommunity.org.au/
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CLEAN UP AUSTRALIA DAY  Sunday the 6
th

 of March 
 This will the 28

th
 year the WCA have participated in Clean up Australia Day. This is your chance to be that ‘someone’ 

who helps in making Wamboin roads cleaner. We get assistance from the Palerang Council and the CUA Council. Our target is 

Wamboin roadways. For insurance purposes please register with the Wamboin Community Association at the Hall from 9am. 

If unable to get to the Hall send an Email to: Lofty.Mason@internode.on.net or ring me on 63383258 nominating the area you 

plan to clean. 

 Sunscreen, safety vests, gloves, collection bags, drinks and nibblies will be supplied. Safety signs will be positioned 

and crews will circulate handing out drinks, picking up filled bags etc. Ensure you wear stout footwear and a sun hat. 

Additional clothing is optional but recommended. We will wrap it up at 12 noon. - Lofty Mason. 

 

Wamboin Pony Club 
 Welcome to 2016 and its February already….! Hopefully everyone had a good Christmas and some time to rest through 

January. February means its time to dust off the saddles and bridles ready for the Wamboin Pony Clubs first rally day. Its on 

Sunday 14
th

 February at our club grounds in Canning Close. Wamboin Pony club is made up of a varied bunch of riders aged 

from 4 to 25 years old all with different riding experience. This year we would love to build 

up our club numbers and are keen to sign up new members. You don’t need to be 

experienced as the idea of Pony Club is to teach young people all aspects of riding skills and 

throughout the year Pony club runs competitions, camps and events all around the Zone and 

up to State and National level. With Wamboin being a rural area many families have horses 

and a great outlet to get more experience and practice in many aspects of riding in a very 

safe environment is to join your local Pony Club. Our club relies on parents and volunteers 

for support and our club grounds are always being improved. We have a large arena for 

flatwork, a dedicated jumping and a dressage arena. We also have a cross-country course so every rally day we are doing 

something different. Our first rally day will be a great time to come along and try out and see if Pony Club is for you. Rally 

days are a great social day out, not only do you have fun riding there is always lunch for you and the family too. Our club has 

dedicated volunteer instructors who will not only help your riding improve but make the day enjoyable. Wamboin Pony club 

try to meet twice a month on the second and fourth Sundays. As mentioned the first rally day of this year is on Sunday 14
th

 

February 9am gear check 930 start. If you would like some information about Wamboin Pony Club and our upcoming rally 

days contact our Club Captain Leanne on 62383435 or check out our website at www.wamboinponyclub.org.au or find us on 

Facebook - we hope we will see you soon.  - Steve Quick 
 

 

 

 
  

mailto:Lofty.Mason@internode.on.net
http://www.wamboinponyclub.org.au/
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Wamboin Home Produce Markets 
 

Saturday 20 February 2016 (9am to 12 noon) 

Contact: Lance and Meriel Schultz 62383309 or 042 261 4304 

Email: lmsconsulting@bigpond.com 
 

We welcome new stall holders from the local area, aiming for home produce from your garden, paddocks or 

kitchen, as well as craft items.  We are also happy to provide free space for charity stalls. The January market was 

busier than we expected and we had a good variety of stalls.  

 

Would you like to see your art work displayed 

around your local community? 
 

WANTED -  NEW SIGNS FOR WAMBOIN HOME 

PRODUCE MARKET! 

 

COMPETITION 
 

Our signs are getting old and we need more than the 3 we currently use. 

We challenge you to design us new signs around the theme of home produce from the garden and 

kitchen as well as craft.  Remember we also have a great café at the markets each month. 

 

Enter as an individual or as a group.  One entry per entrant only please (although you may provide one as 

an individual and one as part of a group if you wish). 

 

Bring to the Community Hall for the April Markets (Saturday 16 April) for judging.  Winning entries 

will be photographed and prepared as laminated signs for display on community noticeboards in the area 

and on A frames on Sutton Road and Macs Reef turn off from Federal Highway.   
 

Size:   

 For Notice Boards: 90cm wide x 50cms high   

 For A frames:  60cm wide  90cms high 
 

Medium: Any – photo, collage, painting, computer art work etc.  Can be on paper or art board.  

 

Wording: Must display the words in black font with letters no less than 6cms high 

 Wamboin Home Produce Market  

 Saturday 9-12   

 Community Hall Bingley Way 
 

Age categories: up to 12 years; 13-18years; Adult. 

 

Great Prizes!  See you at the Markets! 

  

mailto:lmsconsulting@bigpond.com
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The top 2/3 A4 space below paid for at advertising rates and editorially controlled by Canberra Equine Hospital.  

 
 We are pleased to introduce to you Dr. Annie Malo and Dr. Alexandra Willi, our two new veterinarians joining the 

Canberra Equine Hospital team.  

 Annie is from Quebec, Canada, where she studied veterinary medicine at 

the University of Montreal. After graduation she completed an internship in 

equine medicine and equine surgery at the teaching hospital of the University of 

Montreal. Annie enjoys many aspects of equine medicine including; internal 

medicine, ophthalmology, ultrasound diagnostics concerning body cavities and 

tendons, as well as surgery.  

 Alexandra 

is from Austria 

where she studied 

veterinary 

medicine at the 

University of 

Vienna. After she 

graduated, 

Alexandra 

completed an 

internship at 

Weatherford 

Equine Medical 

Center in Texas.  

Alex is interested 

in all aspects 

concerning your 

horse’s health - 

especially foal medicine, reproduction, anaesthesia and musculoskeletal concerns. 

 Excellent patient care is of the utmost importance to the Canberra Equine Hospital!  We are here to take care of the 

everyday needs associated with your horse or farm animal, whilst also having a 24/7 and 365 days a year emergency care 

hospital. 

 It is with great pleasure that we welcome Annie and Alexandra with their enthusiastic personalities, exceptional medical 

knowledge and strong compassion for your equine companions.  WELCOME!! 

 If you would like further information or veterinary advice or have any other concerns with your horse, please 

contact Canberra Equine Hospital on 6241 8888 or by email on equine@canberravet.com.au. 

Are you following us on Facebook?  And have you been to our new web page on www.canberraequinehospital.com.au ? 

 
Woodbridge 

Plumbing Services 
Lic NSW 148394C  and ACT 199815827   

  * Plumbing – Drainage – Gas Fitting  

(L.P.G / Natural Gas)  

* New Homes – Extensions – Renovations  

* Gutters and Downpipes 

* Water filters (under sink or whole house)    * Blocked Drains * Hydronic heating 

(Radiators) 

* Maintenance for the above 
We assure you of our best attention and  

service at all times 

Please call Matt on 0428 489 399   Fax 02 6282 0621 
 

mailto:equine@canberravet.com.au
http://www.canberraequinehospital.com.au/
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St Andrews, Wamboin and St Peters, Sutton   SRMD Church Notices 
 The Festive season is behind us and 2016 is well underway. 

  On 20
th

 January, St Andrews, Wamboin, celebrated 31 years as a registered church within the Canberra Goulburn 

Diocese. Initially as an offshoot of St Peters, Sutton, services were held for many years in the newly built Wamboin 

Community hall. The new church building was started in 1997 on land at the corner of Poppet and Norton Roads, donated by 

the Schultz family. Local tradesmen were used wherever possible, and on 8
th

 March 1998, St Andrews, free of debt thanks to 

the vision and generosity of David and Robyn Robertson, was consecrated. Later, the Sutton Road Mission District (SRMD) 

was created with the union of St Peters and St Andrews... “one church, two campuses”. 

 Easter is early this year. Lent begins shortly with an Ash Wednesday service at St Andrews, at 7.30pm on February 

10th. Lenten studies, offered to all those interested, begin on Tuesday evening, 16
th

 February, and continue each Tuesday night 

culminating in a Passover meal on March 22nd. 

 With the new school year, the very popular Kids’ Club has started again, meeting at St Andrews each Friday night 

during NSW term time from 5.30 to 7pm. Children from preschool to High school age are welcome, and parents are invited to 

participate where possible. A light meal is served at the conclusion of activities. 

 Services are held on the first and third Sunday of each month at St Andrews, at 9am, and at the same time on the 

second and fourth Sunday at the charming little country church of St Peters. Come along, enjoy a thought provoking sermon 

and the fellowship offered afterwards with an excellent morning tea. For further information, please contact any of the people 

listed below. 

 Pastor Ven. Dr Royce Thompson 62303558, Dr David McCarthy 62555451, 

   Robyn Robertson 62383202, Bronwyn Elliott 62383359, Alan Rope 62383224            

Wheels of Wamboin 

Saturday 16th April 2016 - 9.00am to 1.00pm - Wamboin Hall - Bingley Way  
 With Christmas and the New Year festivities been and gone it is now time to turn our attention to the truly important 

events of the year, namely the Wheels of Wamboin. Over the Christmas break I was having a few orange whips with some 

friends on a warm Wamboin evening (ah the serenity) and the conversation turned to cars (as all good conversations eventually 

do).  

 Where have all the cars that we grew up with gone? When was the last time you saw a Camira or Gemini out in the 

wild, a Cortina or an Escort (or even a Laser) in the shopping centre carpark. What about a Leyland Marina or a Valiant 

Centura (or any Valiant for that matter)?  What about a bright yellow Sunbird Torana (the Torana name comes from an 

Aboriginal word meaning to fly). When was the last time you saw a XB Falcon 500 parked in the street, there were 211,000 

made over three years, you would think a couple would still be a common sight. Even the Japs get a mention with the Corona 

and the Datsun 120Y (or even the 200B). Remember the Mitsubishi Galant and the Sigma (the Sigmas were everywhere).  

What about the HQ and HJ series Kingswoods. In the three years the HQ Kingswood was produced, more than 485,000 were 

built (compare that to 27,000 Commodores in 2015). 

 The Wheels of Wamboin presents the perfect opportunity to bring that memory back and get that past beauty out of the 

shed for the next generation to see. See you at the Wheels of Wamboin to reminisce on when we made cars here in Australia.  

I will leave you with this quote from The Castle “Steve, could you move the Camira I need to get the Torana out so I can get to 

the Commodore. I’ll have to get the keys to the Cortina if I’m gonna move that Camira. Yeah watch the boat mate”.  

    – Peter Evans 
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The Wamboin 
Firefighter 

FOR ALL EMERGENCY CALLS 

 
PREPARE.    ACT.    SURVIVE.  

 
__________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

And summer went where…. 
It’s now late January and I am writing the Wamboin Firefighter 

article for the February Whisper.  Outside it’s overcast and 

raining.  It’s been raining this past week and the rain will 

probably continue over the next few days.  It’s like an English 

summer; the countryside is green, creeks are flowing, and 

dams are full.  The risk of bushfire is way off the radar. 

HOWEVER, the Bureau of Meteorology tells us the risk of 

bushfires continues and that summer still has several weeks to 

run.   If you recall the article in the December Whisper, the 

major fire in Wamboin in 1985 occurred in March.  

So, this is not the time for complacency, we need to continue to 

be alert to the risk of fire and to ensuring our bushfire survival 

plans are up to date, accessible and ready to implement. 

_________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Brigade Activity 
December and January have been busy months for the brigade.  Whilst there haven’t been any major fires in the Wamboin and 

Bywong districts, motor vehicle accidents, a fire at Tarago and a couple of small fires in our neighbourhood have kept the 

brigade busy.   

Call Outs 

Tuesday 1 December: It was the brigade Christmas party and a Total Fire Ban day when a fire was reported.  A tanker with a 

crew of five was despatched along with the brigade captain in the PC.  The fire which was contained in a 44 gallon drum was 

extinguished without incident and the crew was back to the shed by 8.00pm.  The Queanbeyan police also joined us for this 

fire. 

Thursday 3 December:  Two tankers and the PC were despatched to a small grass fire at the end of Norton Road.  The genesis 

of this fire was grass mowing and some well intentioned fuel reduction.  Fortunately the winds were down compared to 

previous days and the fire was quickly extinguished.  Bungendore also attended and helped us with the mopping up.  

Sunday 13 December:  Two tankers and one of the light vehicles with a total crew of 11 left about 2.30pm for a fire that 

emanated from composting horse manure.   The fire was extinguished and all were back at the shed by 3.30pm.  A timely 

example of just how easy fires can start. 

Sunday 13 December:  On the way back from the compost fire one of the tankers attended an unreported motor vehicle 

accident (MVA)  on Norton Road.  There were no injuries.  

_________________________________________________________________________________________________  

   

DEANE FENCING PTY LTD   
Sometimes you need to clearly indicate the boundaries of 

your property.  It can save time and worry to get the job 

done well once, so you don’t have to keep doing it.   We 

can  help. 

We do love to make strong fences and guard rails. 

Capital And Country Fencing 
ABN 42 435 851 661     

ACN 008 577 688 

Contact: Mobiles 0414 525 525 or 0418 974 983   

email: deanefencing@gmail.com 

 

 

mailto:deanefencing@gmail.com
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Saturday 2 January:  A crew of six was despatched at 8.00pm to an MVA at the intersection of Macs Reef Road and the 

Federal; Highway. 

Monday 4 January:  A crew of 4 left the shed at 2.00pm to attend an MVA at the intersection of Bungendore Road and the 

Federal Highway.   

Wednesday 6 January: The call was for an MVA at Smiths Gap.  A heavy tanker with a crew of five was ready to go at about 

8.40am but we never left the shed.  Police were on the scene and there was no fire danger.  

Friday 9 January:  A crew of five attended an MVA on Sutton Road.  They were out of the shed at 7.00am and were back in 

time for breakfast at 8.00am. 

Thursday 11 January:  A major scrub and grass fire broke out in the Tarago area.  We despatched a crew to support the local 

Tarago brigade.  Our truck left the shed at 2.50pm and returned at 9.00pm after quelling the fire.  A good day’s work for all 

concerned. 

Thursday 21 January: At 5.40pm we despatched a crew of 4 to a serious MVA on Bungendore Road.  Eight people were 

injured and required hospitalisation.  Two travelled by helicopter and the rest via road transport.   We assisted the Bungendore 

brigade and returned to the shed at 8.00pm.  

Friday 22 January:  The fire control tower in Kowen Forest reported smoke at the intersection of Fernloff and Norton Road.  

A tanker was despatched however it seems Norton Road was being resurfaced at the same time and in the same location.  The 

reported smoke turned out to be steam from the bitumen laying equipment.  Better safe than sorry. 

Friday 26 January:  A motorist travelling south on the Federal Highway reported a fire in the vicinity of Donnelly Road.  A 

crew of five departed the shed at about 9.00pm and were back at just before 10.00pm.  No fire was located after a thorough 

search of the area. 

______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Community Engagement 

Watch out for our community education team at the Wamboin Community hall on market days.   

Maybe you would like to invite a member of the brigade’s Community Education Team to visit your property to discuss your 

preparations and any improvements they might suggest to protect you and your family and your property against the threat of 

bush fire.  

_________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

The Fire Season is In Force - Fire Permits Are Required 
 

Fire permits are free and can be arranged by contacting the Wamboin Brigade Captain on 0409 

991 340 or email: captain@brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au    

We have to inspect any burn site before we can issue a permit, which means we may be unable to 

issue a permit at short notice.  So please make your request for a permit at least a week before the 

intended burn. 

Cooking fires are OK as long as they are in a properly constructed fire place with a 2 metre 

cleared border around it, and a continuous supply of water (e.g. garden tap & hose) is readily 

available.   

_________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Useful Links and Contact Information 

Wamboin Rural Fire Brigade http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au  

NSW Rural Fire Service www.rfs.nsw.gov.au  

Wamboin Brigade Captain captain@brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au or 0409 991 340 

 
 

BINGLEY CONTRACTORS 

Ph: 0418 201 784   or  0419 483 103   AH 6230 3385 
WATER DELIVERY 

Prompt, reliable service  of domestic water at competitive rates 

ACTEW appoved tankers    Local Carrier since 1994       1761 Sutton Road, Sutton 
 

  

mailto:captain@brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au
http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
http://www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/
mailto:captain@brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au
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Voluntary-Simple Lifestyle @ Wamboin 
 We get bombarded daily about all the electrical gadgets and pre-prepared food that we ‘need’, but we have proved 

living a simple, fairly frugal and environmentally-friendly lifestyle is possible. Born in Canberra in 1949, I grew up in an era 

with only a radio and record player—no television. When not at school we roamed the countryside, free as birds. We lived a 

simple, frugal and idyllic lifestyle. I’ve always had a hankering to return to that era; of course that’s not possible, but my 

Minnesota farm raised husband Charles and I have chosen to live as simple as we can in the 21
st
 Century. 

 After my elderly folks went into a Nursing Home in Canberra in 2014, and we were no longer their full-time Carers we 

downsized from a four bedroom house, with rumpus room and large garage to a slide-on Camper on the tray of our 4WD. 

Downsizing was so liberating, no longer are we surrounded by ‘things’ that are not useful, no longer are drawers and 

cupboards full of ‘things’ that we never use or wear. I can walk past a shop without being drawn in to buy ‘something’. 

Everything we own has a use and a place (even better if there are several uses), and usually gets put back to that place! 

 We currently reside on a bush block at Wamboin; a nearby dam provides us with water for hand/clothes washing, 

showering etc. The water’s scooped up in a bucket, and ten litres of water provides us both with a hair/body wash every second 

day. Our use of dam and fresh water is limited in use, as we attempt to practice water conservation. An old re-purposed Jerry 

Can collects grey water from our sink, then with the aid of a tap underneath is used for rinsing off dirty items. 

 I make personal products free of harmful chemicals e.g., hand sanitiser, hand & body wash, shampoo,  shaving cream, 

cleaner, and tooth-paste. Vodka is an essential ingredient I always have on hand, it can be used in a variety of ways, including 

as a cleaner of anything, with added essential oils, and depending on the scent, it becomes a sweet room freshener, underarm 

deodorant, floor cleaner, or mosquito repellent. Clothes washing is achieved with our ‘washing machine’ a brilliant Australian 

invention called ‘The Scrubba Wash Bag’, which packs down into a tiny bundle. If any clothes are crumpled the ‘ironing’  is 

done by hanging clothes in the fresh air and spraying with a mix of water and lavender oil.  Shower water is pumped from an 

old 10 litre saucepan heated on the stove; the pump is powered by our Camper battery, and the toilet is a porta-loo that we 

dump into friends’ septic system. 

 We have a variety of frugal living techniques including cutting up old clothing, tea-towels etc., which then become 

‘non-paper’ towels that are either washed and re-used or thrown away. We clean and re-use plastic bags, and try to avoid using 

products such as plastic wrap and foil as much as possible.  

 Time permitting we like to make our own yoghurt and cottage cheese using powdered milk. I soak dried pulses to cut 

down on cooking time, and start them on the stove, then put the saucepan on the bed, surrounded by the doona and pillows. 

After a few hours we have perfectly cooked pulses e.g., chick peas for hummus. We also own a ‘DreamPot’ a wonderful 

Australian product that is a thermal non-electrical slow-cooker which is useful for a wide variety of slowly cooked food. A 

baked dinner is produced in our ‘Cobb Cooker’, that uses heat beads, turning the Cobb into an oven or barbecue. While we 

lived in Canberra we bought a cheap dehydrator and dried as many vegetables and fruits as possible, so that we have a supply 

that would probably last us five years! From those dried products we have our own garlic, onion and ginger powders, soup 

mixes, taco mix, Italian Sausage mix etc. These products can be bought easily, but by making them at home we control what 

goes in, avoiding fillers and too much salt etc. A small hand-held vacuum sealer seals food in bags, making them last a lot 

longer. 

 We like freshly ground coffee beans so we have a coffee grinder and also a small electrical whizz for making nut 

butters and hummus. These 240 v appliances trip the fuse in the camper so we power them with a Super Mini Booster which is 

12 v rechargeable battery, then an inverter changes the current to 240 v AC. The Mini Booster can also start a diesel engine 

with a flat battery! We watch our favourite TV shows on our iPad, we own the “world’s smallest printer” that can print in 

colour, we have a LapTop, and a mobile phone, things that I have to agree I would miss if they were suddenly taken from me! 

 Voluntary simple living need not be a hard lifestyle, as we know, but instead can provide those living it with a sense of 

freedom and good feelings. Living a simple life is almost like returning to the ‘good old days’ before GladWrap was invented, 

when the baker brought warm bread to your door, and when the greengrocer honked his horn to let residents know he was in 

the street with a truck load of fresh fruit and vegetables. Yes, life was simple and still can be, especially in the bush at 

Wamboin. Give it a go!!    -  Margaret McJannett  (I’m a retired Early Childhood Worker.   My husband Charles Buer is a 

retired ANU Scientist. Our  long-term aim is to live a gypsy-style simple life, travelling Australia.) 

 

  

 
MATT  O’BRIEN  SOLICITOR 
2/28 Malbon Street Bungendore 
Matt O’Brien Solicitor services the greater 
Bungendore area, offering legal advice and 
Representation for: 

Office or for home visits. 

www.mattobriensolicitor.com 

mobsolicitor@gmail.com 

02 6238 1097   0459 020 635 

Monday to Friday, 9 am – 5 pm or by appointment 

  

 Criminal law 

 Conveyancing 

 Wills and Probate Estate planning 

 General law 

 Available by appointment in Bungendore 

Office or for home visits. 

www.mattobriensolicitor.com 

mobsolicitor@gmail.com 

02 6238 1097   0459 020 635 

Monday to Friday, 9 am – 5 pm or by appointment 

http://www.mattobriensolicitor.com/
mailto:mobsolicitor@gmail.com
http://www.mattobriensolicitor.com/
mailto:mobsolicitor@gmail.com
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Wonderful Women of Wamboin 

 During December the group was told of the need for baby clothes in PNG, so , after receiving a pattern, many members 

answered the call. Many garments have been handed in and still more are in the production line. The annual competition, the 

decoration of letter boxes with the Christmas theme went ahead. This year competitors sent in a photo of their effort which 

were then judged by the WWOW. The result was three baskets of goodies to the winners and prizes for children who 

participated in the creations. 

 January has seen the group returning to the usual activities of providing the knitted bears for the ambulances and the 

drainage bags for the hospital. Sally Saunders has returned from another visit to the village in Cambodia and has promised to 

give her fellow members a presentation on the village and its development in education and in making gifts to sell to tourists. 

Trish with husband Derek was feted on achieving fifty golden years of marriage, we wish them many more years! 

 - Maureen Boss 

 

  

 

 
 

Firewood Summer Sale 
Quality Yellow and Red Box $190 per tonne Split and Delivered 

Discount to $180 on 6 tonnes and over 

Family Owned Business for 50 yrs 

Phone David Skillin 6227 6129 
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 Wamboin 15 years ago.      From the Whisper, February 2001     Circulation :  850 
A New Map for Wamboin/Bywong 

 “Almost a year ago Ian Coillet supplied a new map for Wamboin.     Paul Brugman then supplied another at Ian’s 

suggestion, which is printed in this issue. These maps take hours of work. The world being the way it is, the government 

agencies responsible for the computerised mapping told Paul he could have their electronic information as a starting point if he 

would pay them $30,000. So, Paul used his own mapping software to build what you see. I offered him some of the Whisper’s 

revenue to cover costs, but he asked only if $50 could be donated to the Scouts.  If the map helps you, remember it is one of 

the many good things produced in our community by people who give a bit more than they ask in return – fire brigade 

members, community association officers, playgroup mums, church supporters, school bus drivers, volunteer bartenders, shire 

councillors, pony club officers, emergency services members, parents of challenging children, wildcare members, and probably 

you more than once this week.   – Ned Noel  ”  

 

 

  

  

 

 

Training your Puppy and Dog Naturally 
A well-behaved dog is a pleasure to own and in our classes we will be 

focusing on solving common issues in training pups and dogs such as: 

-- Walking well on lead, 

-- Manners with children, dogs, in and around the house, 

-- Preventing: jumping, nipping, mouthing, 

-- Socialisation and addressing of developmental phases. 

-- Control of dogs around livestock and wildlife, 

-- Advice on how to train your dog to avoid snakes. 

In-your-home trainingalso available 

The classes run for 6 weeks @ 1 hour per week. Children are very 

welcome. 

For more information, please call Heike Hahner on 4842 7143 

email: hhahner@bigpond.com 

web: heike.braidwoodnsw.com 
www.facebook.com/heike.hahner 

The Feed Shed     
Bungendore 

Supplying Quality Lucerne & Pasture 
Hay Good Range of Bagged Feed and 

Chaff 
Steel Cattle and Horse Yard Panels Stock 

and General Transport Open 7 Days  
Locally Owned 
Steve Hughes        

Ph 62380900  0408 481 664     
32 King Street   Bungendore 

Rainfall and Temperatures in Wamboin  41 year statistics from the Robertsons 
December 2015 rainfall ...  35.25mm (2014 ... 123.75mm) 

Total rainfall 2015... 599.5mm (2014 ...  660mm) 

Annual average – 40 years ... 694.7mm January 2016 ... 108mm 

       (2015 ...121.5mm) Average February rainfall ...58.6mm 

  (Feb 2015 ... 24.75mm) Wettest February ... 170.75mm in 2010 

Wettest Feb. day ... 49.5mm on 14/2/10 Driest February ...1mm in 1986 

Hottest Feb day ... 37C x 6 times Coldest Feb day ... 14C on 3/2/12 

Coldest Feb night  ...  5C on 17/2/98  
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Nature Notes    January 2016 
Jo Walker 

    The countryside was beginning to look brown and dry as we welcomed in the New Year.  And then the rains came – 

with some memorable rather wild weather.  The storm that came through on the last Saturday night of the month lasted for 

nearly two hours with continuous spectacular lightning displays accompanied by uninterrupted rumbling and crashing of 

thunder – plus some torrential rain.  With nearly 100 mm of rain here this month, the landscape is reverting to an almost 

spring-like green. 

 Not much is flowering at the moment The Hickory Wattle (Acacia implexa) has shed its cream flowers and the white 

flower-heads of the Cauliflower Bushes (Cassinia longifolia) have aged and faded and given way to the yellowish-green 

flowers of the fine-leaved Cassinia quinquefaria.  It's the time of year to appreciate all  the different shades of green displayed 

by the local vegetation. 

 There haven't been a lot of butterflies around so far this summer. Most of those seen were the Common Browns 

(Heteronympha merope merope) and there were very few females of the species amongst them.  There have recently been quite 

a few Wood Whites (Delias aganippe) flying about near the Cherry Ballart trees (Exocarpos cupressiformis) on which they lay 

their eggs.   And the black and white day-flying moths (Nyctemera amica) have made a few appearances but there are not 

many of them. 

 For several years now, I've been visited on and off by a pair of the beautiful King Parrots.  A week or so ago, six of 

them suddenly turned up – two pairs of adults and two juveniles.  They followed me around outside making it clear that they 

would like some bird seed.  Although I complied with their wishes I haven't seen them since. 

 A few days ago, there was a male Mistletoe-bird feeding on the fruits of one of the mistletoes in a tree above the dam.  I 

could see it flicking its tail against the branch it was on to deposit the sticky seed that had passed through its gut and was now 

ready to germinate and provide another food-plant for the little bird. 

 A small flock of Varied Sitellas also visited.  These little tree-creepers used to appear in flocks of twenty or more when 

I first came to Wamboin but now seem to be reduced in numbers.  There were about ten in this flock.  They are fairly small 

birds, and search for insects under the bark of trees.  They have a distinctive way of finding food, usually travelling from the 

tip to the base of branches or in a downwards direction on tree-trunks. The undersides of their wings are orange, easily visible 

when they are in flight. 

 Meat Ant nests seem to be increasing this year – which is probably why I've seen two Echidnas trundling across the hill 

recently.  One was very large and brown-spined, but the smaller one was very dark with blackish spines.  Snakes seem to be 

abundant this summer.  I often go a year or two without seeing one here, but this summer I've already seen four Brown Snakes 

– and the one I almost trod on was very large! 
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CARWOOLA PEST CONTROL 
Providing general pest control 

services,  

Pest & termite 

inspections/treatments  

And  pre-purchase inspections. 

 

We are located in Carwoola and 

service  

the ACT and Palerang region. We are  

licensed, experienced and ready to rid you of your 

unwanted pests.  

 

For further information Contact Pete on 0458053444  

Website: www.carwoolapestcontrol.com.au  

Email:  info@carwoolapestcontrol.com.au 

Licence No’s  -   NSW:  5077997   ACT: EA1066 
 

 

 

 

 

 

  

                                       WAMBOIN AND BYWONG CLASSIFIEDS 
Garage Sale February 21st 8-2pm, 56 Molonglo St. Bungendore (across from the Markets).   Clearing sale: Tools, clothes, antiques, books, 

toys and lots more. 

Wildcare training. Want to be a Wildcare volunteer and help rescue & care for wildlife? Wildcare is holding a basic 

reptile and turtle shell repair training course on 6 February at the Karabar Community Centre between 9 a.m. and 4 

p.m. Interested? Then contact Laurel on 62978806 for more details. 

Mums and Dads learn BABY MASSAGE. Great benefits for baby. Contact Judy Shellard (Certified Infant Massage Instructor by IMIS 

(baby massage.net.au)) 62 383 050.   judyshellard@gmx.com  ,    0417-130-052. 

We have an old, heavy, wooden, full size, felt surfaceed, heavy pool table with four detachable wooden lets.   The felt is torn in two small 

places and has a stain in another.   The surface is still quite playable.   Also 2 cues, one still chalkable, the other tipless, and a couple sets of 

pool balls.   Yours if you want it and have a trailer or ute to transport it.   – nednoel@optusnet.com.au for further info. 

Egg cartons still desperately needed. Even one or two would be gratefully accepted. Just drop off on my stall or next to the letter box at 413 

Norton Rd. Thank you Penny, Pendon Farm 

Guitar/vocal/musicianship tuition.  33 years full time experience. Classes run Monday to Saturday after school into evening.   All ages 

welcome.  Phone Adam Conroy on 6238 3677. 

Bee swarms collected by local beekeeper with over 30 years beekeeping experience. Jeff  0466 247 481 

Animals tended – big and small. I will tend to your pets, horses, plants, livestock, bring in your mail, and any other jobs to increase your 

peace of mind while you are on holidays or when you just need a hand short term or longer term. Mature, responsible, reliable, employed 

person. Call Carolyn, 0414 738 365. 

Tutor Available: Experienced local high school teacher is available to tutor privately in mathematics (all levels), physics (all levels) and 

science (to year 10).  I am a registered teacher with police clearances in both NSW and the ACT.  I have been teaching and marking external 

exams for 10 years and am an experienced tutor.  $50/hour.  Rates are negotiable for groups.  This is a great time to start exam 

preparation.  Phone 0421 323 428.    

WCA Electronic Noticeboard:  The WCA electronic noticeboard is a convenient way to keep up with community activities. Subscribe by 

visiting the WCA website at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/noticeboard 

Exploring essential oils. Learn how to use Young Living oils to enhance health and well being. Join me to find out more. Contact Lynne 

6238-1997 lynne@heavenacts.com 

Pro-Window Cleaning.   Need your windows professional cleaned inside & out.  Call Or email Vic for a free quote    0457 005 144 

vic_tacon@hotmail.com 

Civil Marriage Celebrant.  Dorothy Skea.  Mobile No:  0403 215 336 (easier to get a hold of me on my mobile). Ph: 6238 3290. E-

mail:  dorothyskea@outlook.com 

Convert those precious memories from VHS or VHSC Video to DVD, Records and Cassette Tapes to CD, right here in Wamboin.   Act now 

before they are lost forever.  Fast turnaround.  Only $12 per Video and from $12 per Record or Cassette.  Please contact Tony on 0412-507-

594 

For hire - paddock vac. Picks up manure and can be towed by a ride on mower. For further information contact Helen on 6238 3030. 

FOR HIRE: BYWONG COMMUNITY HALL. Suitable for smaller functions and  seminars, groups etc.  Check availability and booking 

information on www.bywongcommunity.org.au. or email Ann Sloan at lrrhallbywong@gmail.com. 

FOR HIRE:-  from Wamboin Community Hall - 112  Bingley Way, Wamboin, - Trestles and chairs.   All damages are the responsibility of 

the Hirer.  Must be securely tied during transportation - or they don't go! 

FOR HIRE :- from Wamboin Community Hall -Gas  BBQ'S x 2.  Hire cost and cleaning Bond applies.  Enquiries - Joan Mason 62 383 258 

FOR HIRE: - WAMBOIN COMMUNITY HALL. Bookings arranged by Joan Mason, 62 383 258.   Please note: Hall is not available for 

teenage, 18 or 21st birthday functions. 

http://www.carwoolapestcontrol.com.au/
mailto:info@carwoolapestcontrol.com.au
mailto:judyshellard@gmx.com
mailto:nednoel@optusnet.com.au
http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/noticeboard
mailto:lynne@heavenacts.com
mailto:vic_tacon@hotmail.com
mailto:dorothyskea@outlook.com
http://www.bywongcommunity.org.au/
mailto:lrrhallbywong@gmail.com
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Toilet Upgrade 
From Lofty Mason 

 The upgrade of the Wamboin Hall toilets is finally completed. The roof has been re-newed and re-aligned, outside 

walls painted, new ceiling fitted, lights installed; and finally the inside walls painted plus the floor and doors re-painted. I 

appreciate the help from Kevin Rowe for his help in painting. I had kept putting this off because painting is not work I enjoy. 

When Kevin first offered to help I didn’t realise what a slave driver he is. ;-). Fortunately, he kept me at it until the job was 

completed. Thanks Kevin. 

Clean Up Australia Day 
Sunday the 6

th
 of March 

 This will the 28
th

 year the WCA have participated in Clean up Australia Day. This is your chance to be that ‘someone’ 

who helps in making Wamboin roads cleaner. We get assistance from the Palerang Council and the CUA Council. Our target is 

Wamboin roadways. For insurance purposes please register with the Wamboin Community Association at the Hall from 9am. 

If unable to get to the Hall send an Email to: Lofty.Mason@internode.on.net or ring me on 63383258 nominating the area you 

plan to clean. Sunscreen, safety vests, gloves, collection bags, drinks and nibblies will be supplied. Safety signs will be 

positioned and crews will circulate handing out drinks, picking up filled bags etc. Ensure you wear stout footwear and a sun 

hat. Additional clothing is optional but recommended. We will wrap it up at 12 noon. - Lofty Mason. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Your Local    Electrician  

Andrew Lemon 
APL Electrical Services 

 
Electrical maintenance, new 
homes, extensions,sheds, power 
to water boresand more.  

Punctual and dependable reputation. 
Please call  

Andrew on 0428 466 525. 
NSW Licence: 120626C 

 

 

mailto:Lofty.Mason@internode.on.net
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Wildcare’s Summer Tips 
 It’s been a strange summer. Wet, then dry; hot then cool; some more rain; and a few days of drying wind too. No doubt 

there will be a few more changes before summer finally drifts away. Unlike winter, when many species hibernate or look for a 

quieter time, summer can be a haven of wildlife activity.  

 With the grasslands drying out, more and more kangaroos are making their annual pilgrimage to the side of the road at 

dusk through to dawn looking for more tasty morsels. Love them or hate them, there is only one way to reduce the risk of 

hitting a kangaroo on the road and that is to slow down and be much more vigilant. At 80 km/h - allowing for thinking and 

braking distance, you will need 54 metres to stop the car before impact. However, at 60 km/h one only needs 33 metres to stop. 

And at a slower speed you will have more time to look around and spot the ones on the verges. If you hit a kangaroo – please 

don’t simply drive away. Often injured kangaroos can be saved and if there is a joey on 

board it can be rescued too.  

 In the backyard, many people have a birdbath and these need to be kept topped up 

if you want to enjoy seeing the joy of a bird splashing itself clean or having a drink. 

Water dishes can also be placed at ground level in sheltered areas for lizards. If you 

rescue an injured bird, place it in a box on a nest of newspaper or a towel and keep it in a 

quiet warm place – then contact Wildcare.  

 In our region we have a wonderful array of lizards. Lizards tend to get injured by 

cats and dogs that are allowed to roam - and whipper snippers! Injured lizards can be 

placed in a box and kept in a cool spot, such as a bathroom, before seeking help. 

 You can discourage snakes from visiting your backyard by removing piles of timber and rubbish. Keeping the backyard 

neat and tidy allows you to see what is around and avoid creating hiding places for snakes close to the house. Wear gloves 

when gardening and know where your hands are going. And obviously keeping screen doors and windows closed will help 

stop a snake coming into the house. Wildcare has a number of trained volunteers who can safely remove a snake, but make 

sure someone is watching it, so the rescuer knows where to look. More often than not, a snake is just passing through and will 

move away under its own accord. Never try to catch a snake yourself. 

 If you don’t feel confident picking up an injured animal, such as a bird, lizard, echidna or turtle, keep a towel handy (in 

the boot of the car?) to throw over the animal, scoop it up and move it to safety. A towel is also useful to calm a larger injured 

animal by covering its head. 

 These are just a few ideas involving some of the more common wildlife incidents. Safety is paramount whether on the 

road or in your backyard. Call Wildcare’s 24 hour-helpline on 6299 1966 for help and advise.  – Phil Machin 
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Wamboin Golf     December 2015      Golf Day 
 Mahogany Ridge, Sunday, 6 December 2015.  A very hot day for the Wamboin Christmas Cup. 30-something in the 

shade.  The sort of day that encourages you to lie down in a darkened room sipping something cool.  Instead you’re playing 

golf.  Need I go on?  I will any way.  If you were to ask your correspondent how he coped with the conditions he would have 

to say what his North Korean friend said when asked how things are in the Hermit State: “I can’t complain”.  And the reason 

he can’t complain is that, again, he wasn’t there!  Long story involving his partner’s left knee.  All you need to know now is 

that a goodly number of golfers from this putative adjunct to the Queanbeyan shire (cries of “shame!”) braved the sun, donned 

their gay apparel and ankled in for the Christmas competition, sponsored by Michael and Deborah Fileman and Rob and Penny 

Gibson. We thank all four for the prizes and sumptuous repast which eliminated the need for dinner.  

 At the 19
th

 we welcomed visitor Vicki Still.  We were also pleased to see Libby King (direct from the Mater in Sydney, 

complete with walking stick) as well as former regulars, Helen and Charles Montesin, who called in at the ‘halfway mark’ of 

their round Australia grey nomad trek.  The question was asked how a return to Wamboin could be described as halfway.  That 

churlish interrogative earned the questioner the Dummy Spit award.  The Montesins were given the Googly Ball.  And yes, 

Charlie cooked the barbeque at the Wamboin Christmas Carols. We wish them well when they set off again.  Ted Evans got 

the Encouragement Award for knowing where the Pakistani border was. 

 LD and NTP ball winners were Paul Griffin 2, Keith France 2, Pete Harrison, Ken Gordon, Deborah Fileman, Len Ivey 

(up from the Bay) and Rob Gibson.  Junior comp winners were Alex and Madison Gordon, in that order.  The nine hole comp 

was taken out by their father, Ken 36/31 ocb from sponsor Penny Gibson who, under Wamboin rules, cannot be awarded the 

prize.  Second placegetter in the nine hole comp was Pete Harrison 50/31 with Deb Gordon third on 52/32 ocb.  It was a good 

day for the Gordons.  Tim Barter 81/66 took out the 18 hole comp ocb from Paul Griffin 88/66, there followed by Keith France 

86/68. 

 Our next golf day (sponsored by Wyagiba Trading) won’t be until the New Year – 3 January 2016 to be precise – when 

we hope you resolve to join us at the Community Hall at 12.15pm for the usual 12.30 start. 

 - Larry King, golfer and primary cherisher. 

 

Wamboin Golf    January 2016     Golf Day 
 Mahogany Ridge, Sunday, 3 January 2016.  Whiskey! Tango! Foxtrot!  It’s official.  Those sons-of-bachelors in 

Sydney are going to tear us apart again!  It took your correspondent years to get used to being a Palerangian after being a 

Yarrowlumlian.   And soon we’re going to be Queanbeyanites.  It’s the end of the world!  No wonder there was a despondent 

and sombre mood amongst the golfers who gathered for the fabled Wamboin New Year competition sponsored by Dave and 

Jane Hubbard of Wyagiba* Trading. 

 Your correspondent couldn’t make it.  He was just too depressed. So your vicarious enjoyment of the event will again 

be third hand.  It was an Edgar Allen Poe sort of day, evoking memories of The Fall of the House of Usher.  A cold wind blew, 

ruffling the feathers of the ravens and vultures which perched menacingly on 

the roof of the Community Hall while black and awesome clouds gathered 

above, as if portents of some great calamity.  To lift flagging spirits Mr 

Hubbard reduced the number of clubs required to just three and the number of 

holes to just ten.  But with a devilish twist of the knife he declared that play 

would be scored on the satanic Stableford system. And thus, with leaden feet, 

those men and women of a once proud Local Government Area set forth into 

the howling tempest knowing that we were all doomed.  Doomed! 

 Back at the morgue, in an atmosphere as heavy as Dr Frankenstein’s 

laboratory, while the thunder and lightning crashed around (more volts, Igor!) 

the Googly Ball was awarded to Rick O’Shay (a.k.a. Keith France) for a trick 

shot which returned his ball.  Neville Schroder scored the Dummy Spit for an uncharacteristic breach of golfing etiquette.  The 

NTP and LD ball winners were announced: Paul Griffin 2, Pete Harrison 2, Keith France, Joan Mason, Lila Mason, Scott 

Mason, Stone Mason, Perry Mason, James Mason, Free Mason, Master Mason, Willie Mason (get a grip), Nev Schroder and 

Dave Hubbard.  The junior comp winner was Lila Mason.  The 10 hole comp was taken out by Pete Harrison with 29 

Stableford points, second was Paul Griffin 25, with Matt O’Brien third on 22. 

 February’s competition will be held on Sunday, the 7
th

 day of that month, when the sponsors will be the Schroder and 

Whitney families.  We Queanbeyanites are a stoic bunch so I imagine that by then we will have staked the heart of the 

separation blues, donned our thongs and flannies and faced life anew with hope and confidence.  See you at 12.15pm for the 

12.30pm kick off.  - Larry King, golfer and part-time Goth. 

From a fuse to a new house and other electrical needs 

CHRIS LODI ELECTRICAL 
NSW Lic 193163C 

You can be assured of prompt, efficient and courteous service 
 by a professional who guarantees his work 

Mobile 0412 211 798 
Ph 6238 0068  

Email christianlodi@gmail.com 

mailto:ChristianLodi@gmail.com
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How the Whisper Gets Delivered Each Month 
 The 50 or so people below each spend time every month to make sure that Wamboin and Bywong homes own and 

receive a free community newspaper written by residents.     If your deliverer has been on the job for a long time and you have 

a bit of time you could spare, think about offering to take over the job or help out.     If you already have too many tasks in 

your month, every now and then give your volunteer paperwoman/man/boy/girl a thank you.   -  Ned Noel, volunteer editor.   

  
 

 

170:  CO-ORDINATED BY ALICE SCOTT:  ph 6238  3178   email alicehscott@bigpond.com.au   

Fay Kelly Norton Rd West Area from Cmpbl Pl 20 Robyn Robertson Cooper Rd 26 

Mario Larocca Fernloff Rd 35 Jill & Richard Gregory Canning Cl 17 

Julie Veal Poppet Rd  (for all on road) 32 Alan Rope Sutton Rd 40 

172: CO-ORDINATED  BY KATHY HANDEL:  ph 6238  3596 khandel@bigpond.net.au 

Joan Mason Bingley Way 44 Margaret Heleimin Merino Vale Dr 17 

Sue Ward Norton Rd (Bingley to Weeroona) 32 Anne Gardner Weeroona Dr (Norton to Majors) 31 

Kathy Handel Norton (Weerona to Hilltop+Wirndra) 23 Penny Evans Norton Rd (Campbell to Bingley) 26 

233:  CO-ORDINATED BY KERRIE FISHER:  ph 6238 3489 

Lesley Page Valley View Ln 4 Deb Gordon Yalana East 45 

Colleen Foster B’dore Rd to Nrtn Rd  23 Rob Henry South end Clare Valley 41 

Cassie Fisher Clare Ln 12 Lyle Montesin  The Forest Rd area  incl Joe Rcks 65 

Dominica Lorima North end Clare Valley 42    

259:  CO-ORDINATED BY JOHN VAN DER STRAATEN:   ph 6238  3590  jnpvds@bigpond.net.au 

Sheryl Barnes Denley Dr (Sth End 1/2 way2 Kestral) 15 Brian Higgison Denley Dr (Birchmans to Kestral inc)  12 

Don Malcolmson Macs Reef Rd (Denley to Gum Flat) 7 Rhett Cox Macs Reef Rd (Newington to Bankers) 7 
Connie & Hans Bachor Dnly Dr to Macs Rf Rd incl Bchm Gr 35 Daryl Bourke Macs Reef Rd b’n Nwgtn& Harriott  30 

Nora Stewart Rovere Ln 7 Sandra Favre  Macs Reef Rd b’n Nwngtn& Harriott  20 

Carol & Clive Boughton Macs Reef Rd (Bankers to Fed Hwy) 33 Joan Milnor Birriwa Rd plus Macs Rf Rd to Harriott  30 
Beth Hope Gum Flat Ln 6 Tony Bond Hogan Dr/Orana  Dr/Yuranga Dr 42 

Rhonda&Neville Parnell  DenleyDr (Kestral2 1/2 way 2SthEnd) 14 Misc    1 

152: CO-ORDINATED BY IAN COILLET    ph 6238 3425 lodestar@ozemail.com.au 

Michael & Jose Deane FdHwSvcRd/Bidges/Hickey/O'Gold 66 Louise Baldwin Wattle Flat Rd 11 

Glen Dorahy Sutton Park Estate 48 Penny & Russell Ball Macs Reef (Denley Dr to Bungdre Rd) 20 

Ian Coillet Grove Road 7    

195:  CO-ORDINATED BY KEVIN ANDERSON     ph 6236 9333  email  anderson@yless4u.com.au 

Phil & Pam Dawes Donnelly Rd & Donnelly Ln 27 David Featherston Summerhill to B’dore Rd to CreekB Rd  26 

Kevin Anderson B’dore Rd (Macs Reef to Summerhill) 37 Ken Steinman Wyoming & Doust Rds 32 

Kerrie Gougeon B’dore Rd (CreekB to Fed Hwy) 32 Chris Fowler Millyn Rd 20 
Sue Aunella Brooks Rd 21    

1118:  CO-ORDINATED BY NED NOEL ph 6238  3484    email nednoel@optusnet.com.au   

Diana Griffin Majors Close 18 Will Noel Weeroona (Majors to Denley) 36 

Advertisers & Misc (Out of area mailouts) 37 Attila & Cherry Hrgsi. Snowgum Road 27 

TOTAL 1,299      

  

REG GIRALDI   Licensed 
Builder 

N SW 145587C    ACT 2953C 

New Homes,  Extensions   Bathroom and 
Kitchen Renovations,    Carpentry, Tiling, 

Painting, Gyprock Repairs, Concreting,  All 
Repairs and Insurance Work 

Phone 0416 075 910 (mob) or 6238 0919 ah 
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Councillor’s Corner 
 Local Government Reform — They say a week’s a long time in politics, and local government in NSW is no 

exception at the moment. The local government reform process has moved rather quickly since IPART released its assessment 

of NSW Councils back in November. 

 In December 2015 the Minister for Local Government released 35 Merger Proposals, involving 65 NSW councils, and 

in January 2016 outlined the process by which these Proposals would be assessed. The Proposals have been referred to the 

Chief Executive of the Office of Local Government (OLG), who has in turn delegated responsibility for their assessment to 18 

Delegates whom we understand will report their findings by May 2016. Individual Delegates will hold public inquiries into the 

Proposals for which they have responsibility during February and prepare their respective reports for comment by the 

independent Boundaries Commission. The Minister has indicated that he will consider the information so provided and 

announce his determination before the end of June, with the intention that the new Councils will commence operating on 1 July 

2016. 

 While the precise details are unclear, it is believed that current councillors would most likely be dismissed, and the new 

Councils would operate under administration until new elections, which would be delayed until March 2017. 

It may be a slightly cynical comment, but it would appear that we are following a process simply because legislation requires 

the process to be followed. As it stands, provided this process is followed, the Minister has plenty of room to move with 

respect to the decision he ultimately makes—he is under no obligation to adopt any particular recommendation that comes out 

of the process. 

 The ‘process’, however, is constrained in the output it can produce. It only allows for the consideration of a Proposal, 

or a ‘minor amendment’ thereof. It cannot consider anything more. 

 The Proposal that the Minister presented in relation to Palerang was to divide our LGA between Goulburn and 

Queanbeyan, in spite of the fact that, for the duration of the Fit for the Future exercise we had been advised that no 

consideration would be given to boundary adjustments, only full mergers. The main problem here is that a full merger is not 

considered to be a ‘minor amendment’ to the current Proposal, so the present process cannot comment on whether or not the 

proposed division of Palerang is more or less appropriate than a full merger. It is in recognition of this fact that Palerang 

Council has forwarded an alternate Proposal—for the full merger of Palerang and Queanbeyan—to the Minister for 

consideration. 

 It is important here to note the, perhaps subtle, difference between a Proposal and the position held by Council on the 

matter. Council’s resolved position remains to stand alone as an independent Council, and this is the position that Council will 

continue to prosecute in its representations. The only option presented by the Minster, however, was to divide Palerang 

between Goulburn and Queanbeyan—he did not provide for the option of merging Palerang wholly with a single neighbour. 

The only way this option could be considered in the present process was for someone, either the Minister himself, Palerang 

Council, or residents, through a petition, to lodge such a Proposal. 

 The reason that Council has lodged the full merger Proposal is because it believes this to be a better outcome for our 

community than dividing the current LGA—it is Council’s preferred fall-back position from its preference to remain as an 

independent council. How much attention this Proposal gets is, however, entirely up to the Minister. 

If your head is spinning at this point, I’m sure you’re not alone. I’m not entirely convinced that anyone was ever intended to be 

able to understand exactly what was going on… 

 As a footnote that will no doubt please some residents, the Special Rate Variation (SRV) that was under consideration 

by Council is now firmly off the table. Regardless of Council’s position, the OLG has directed that no council involved in a 

Merger Proposal will be eligible for an SRV in the coming year. The State Government has also stated that there will be no 

change to any existing ‘rate path’ for a period of four years following any merger. How outstanding works will be funded in 

the interim and what financial considerations might come into play at the end of that period will be a matter for consideration 

by the Council of the day. 

 The bottom line is that the ball is now very much in the hands of Palerang residents. The only remaining opportunities 

to influence the Minister’s decision will now be through the Delegate’s public inquiry and lobbying the local member, John 

Barilaro. 

 The public inquiry into the Queanbeyan–Palerang (part) merger, that currently involves Wamboin and Bywong, will be 

held in Braidwood and Queanbeyan on Thursday 11 February.  The Queanbeyan meeting is from 7.00–10.00 pm, at the 

Comfort Inn Airport International. 

 Please note that you must register to either attend or speak by Friday 5 February 2016. Written submissions will 

however be accepted until 5.00pm 28 February 2016 (see Boundary Review website below for details). 

 For more information see: http: //www.councilboundaryreview.nsw.gov.au 

 The Palerang Blog—Related entries in my councillor website Blog (http://peteharrison.id.au/blog) include: 

  Local Government Reform (Update) (Jan 2016) 

 Council’s General Meetings are held on the first Thursday of the month (excluding January), commencing at 5.00 pm. 

Members of the public are welcome. The meeting location varies—check Council’s website (http://palerang.nsw.gov.au) for 

details. Meeting Business Papers are also available on Council’s website on the Friday preceding the meeting. 

 - Cr Pete Harrison, Ph. 6238 3640, Mob. 0427 711 028 

  Email: Pete.Harrison@palerang.nsw.gov.au, Website: www.peteharrison.id.au 

 

  

mailto:Pete.Harrison@palerang.nsw.gov.au
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Wamboin Muse 
Jill Gregory 

 There is one sound, living in the bush, that I cherish above all others. It might be the kookaburras with their measured 

“ooh waah ooh waah” warming up exercises before some comedian in the back row cracks a joke and they break into 

infectious mirth, but it’s not.  However, I wake to their enthusiastic reveille at first light and welcome their less than restrained 

last post as day becomes night; they are always on cue.  It could be the hollow, repetitive note of the bronzewing, or the 

mournful cry of a cranky plover penetrating the still blackness. It could be the cornflake crunch under foot as I walk through 

the tinder dry bush, or the skittering scratch of lizards on the wooden verandah scrabbling for cover as I approach, but it’s not. 

The sound that I cherish, the sound that gives me pure pleasure is rain drumming monotonously on the metal roof as I lie in 

bed. 

 There have been a few false starts to rainfall this month. Not long ago I had visions of building an ark and scooping up 

two of everything with the BOM forecasting severe flooding. But there was not a drop...... not even a few well aimed and well 

spaced pings on the metal roof. So it was back to watering every morning and evening with the wind sucking any vestige of 

moisture from the ground, and watching the level in the dam going down. Meanwhile the scribbly gums were revelling in 

adolescent behaviour, throwing off their outer garments and leaving them carelessly strewn on the floor. At least tidying up 

after them was something to do in a garden where I couldn’t even watch the grass grow! The gums, though, looked spunky in 

their cool, pale yellow summer gear, especially in the moonlight. Then the first rain fell gently and the crisp leaf litter became 

soft beneath my boots. Walking through the bush one morning after rain, I stopped, and with Monet’s eyes, watched a staccato 

of blue wrens and tiny pardalotes playing nature’s keyboard in the damp leaf litter under the trees. I saw eight magpies 

squabbling in the classroom until one of them cried out, “Teacher’s coming”, and in a flash they were back, in a line, on the 

fallen log, carolling to the heavens.  To stop quietly in the bush, to listen and watch with unfocussed eyes, is a moment of 

magic.  

 The stack of Christmas books beside my bed is getting smaller, New Year has been welcomed with the usual fanfare 

and another Australia Day is behind us. We did throw a lump of lamb on the barbie, but not in response to any Ad campaign. It 

was simply left over from “Christmas”. As always, I have mixed feelings as Australia Day draws near.  We, as a nation, have 

much to celebrate and are indeed fortunate, but we need to be mindful of our shared histories and retain a generosity of spirit 

towards all who claim this sunburnt country, home ....this wide brown land... of drought and flooding rains. 

 And as for my part of Australia.....I wouldn’t live anywhere else.....   

 

 

 

 

 


